
JENNIFER PESZEK: Good morning, I just want to welcome everybody here and I wanted to just 
express how very excited and proud -- I’m proud of our team and all of our hard work. And I 
really think that you’re going to learn a lot today and carry away a lot of inclusion 
strategies and practices that will help you in your own schools. So I’m going to get started 
and just introduce everybody, if they could stand up when I introduce them. My name is Jen 
Peszek, I’m the special ed coordinator at the elementary level. We have Jessica Adamski, she’s 
our general education teacher, kindergarten. Debbie Brown is our PaTTAN consultant. Gail Katch 
is our Montgomery IU consultant. Colby Keyser is our speech and language therapist. Dr. Kevin 
Osborne is principal of Roslyn Elementary. And then Meghan Shupp is our special education 
teacher, she’s -- okay. There you go, there’s everybody’s names, okay. All right, all right. I 
get nerves here, okay, all right.

So here we go. Just a little -- I’m going to do the background first. Just a little 
background on Abington. I don’t know, does everybody know where Abington is? No, okay. Abington 
is a suburb right outside of Philadelphia in Montgomery County. If you know -- I don’t know if 
you know the Willow Grove Mall or that area, 611 of the turn pike. So we’re right outside 
Philadelphia. There are nine schools, seven elementary schools, one junior high, and then one 
high school. It’s pretty -- it’s very diverse with the race and socioeconomic diversity. And 
also it has a history of high academic performance. So the last and final thing is that 
elementary schools are really identified by their neighborhoods. So you can tell what school 
and the population based on the neighborhood that they are found in. 

So we’re going to get started first with something kind of just to set the tone of our 
presentation. It’s something that’s really important to us and it’s our vision that we share at 
Roslyn. And it’s a DVD that was created by Colby and Meghan, and it’s called We Stand for the 
Power to Change.

JENNIFER PESZEK: I want to start out with a quote by the author of the book, Power of Positive 
Thought. And his name Norman Vincent Peale, and he said, if you paint -- I’m sorry, I’m going 
to play with this. If you paint a picture in your mind of bright and happy expectation, you set 
up a condition that’s conducive to your goals. That’s something that we would like for you to 
think about as we present our year, our program to you this year. This program has been three 
years in the making and it has been a long three years from where it began to where we are now 
and to where we are going. The common denominator at all of the levels has been setting goals 
and expectations. Inclusion is more than changing a curriculum, adapting bathrooms, and 
changing a parking lot. Those are all part of it, but that’s kind of the easy part. 
       Inclusion is a mindset, and it’s a mindset that we all, as a team, have to adopt. And we 
change mindsets by setting expectations and setting goals. We set expectations for teachers, 
for our students both in the general ed curriculum and also in the life skills program. We set 
expectations for parents. And of course, there are days that we leave classrooms and we say, 
oh, my gosh, they’re never going to get this. How are we going to do this? But we have a goal 
that’s set up here and we have to keep refocusing on that goal because as time goes on and we 
keep reaching for that goal, we start seeing the things that are coming out of the inclusion. 
We see the compassion that is developing between all of the students. We see tiny little mind 
shifts of teachers who weren’t there before, but you see that little things click in their 
mind. And that makes the road that we’re on all worth it. So keep that in mind. You, I’m sure, 
have schools, children who you’re working with, set the expectations, set the goals for your 
team, for everyone you’re working it. And hopefully you can watch everything change and grow as 
we have. I’m going to pass it over to Dr. Kevin Osborne who is our principal who, from the 
beginning of this program, has set many expectations and goals for our program, which is why we 
are here today.
DR. KEVIN OSBORNE: Good morning, everybody. Along with Jen, what we’re going to do is just give 
you a very brief overview of our students over the past 20, 25 years in the Abington School 
District, kids with significant needs. And I guess basically where we want to begin is at one 
time what, actually in the early to mid 90s, we had a school called Riddle Brook. It was a tiny 
little elementary school. It was six classrooms, a small little library and a tiny little gym. 
And what -- and that was a very restrictive setting specifically for students with very special 
needs. And the parents loved the school. Kids supposedly loved the school. But at that time, 
the district was looking at more mainstream of the students. And what happened is, you know, 
and in a school district, nothing really works in a vacuum. So there was a school that was -- 
that needed some additional space as well, so one of the things that the school district was 
taking a look at is, you know, where do we put the students? Where do we put the classes so 
that number one, the students could be mainstreamed in the school? And number, how do we use 
this facility to -- with enrollment growth?

So right now what was Riddle Brook is now called Riddle West. You see Riddle Elementary 
there. Riddle Elementary West has kindergarten and first grade, and Riddle Elementary East has 
second through sixth grade. So that goes along with a little bit of the history and the 
structure of the program. So about -- for about 15 years, what we call the life skills classes 
went to another elementary school and then probably about eight or ten years ago, were sent 
back to Riddle School. And then Jen can kind of give you a little bit of feedback from there, 



or a little bit of --
JENNIFER PESZEK: I actually have some background because I started teaching at Riddle East 
Elementary. It was my first teaching assignment and it was an autistic support classroom for 
kids with higher functioning autism. And I remember the kids with -- kids in learning support 
classrooms were included for social studies and science. We had kids in emotional support 
classrooms that were pretty much not included. And then my guys, which were -- I called them at 
that time, they weren’t included pretty much for anything either. 

So here we are ten years ago, which isn’t very long ago, and we’re fighting inclusion. 
And as a new teacher, I’m coming in and I’m thinking, okay, I just want to get my classroom up 
off the ground. And it was October and it was our first holiday party and I walk in on the 
classrooms and all my kids, my kids at that time, were sitting at a back table separated from 
everybody else. And I was like, whoa, this is not going to happen. So I think that was my first 
experience with I have to advocate for these kids and make sure that they’re included with 
their peers. There’s no reason whatsoever why they don’t have their own desks in there and why 
they are not sitting with their peers. So that was a start for me where I found my passion with 
inclusion and that every child deserves the right to learn just like everybody else. So that 
was -- that’s one challenge that I faced. 

The other challenge was in trying to get desks into the classroom. The teacher wanted 
all a certain color desks. Well, there weren’t any other color desks left of that color. So to 
prove a point, I said, okay, why don’t you do half this color and half that color? In emails, 
with the principal copied, she still was adamant that it was messing the look of her classroom. 
I said, I don’t care about the look of your classroom. I want my kids to have a desk in that 
room. And knowingly, we got the desks up there. They didn’t match, and I know she was upset but 
oh well, we had to deal with it. 

And then the next year, we had the kids included for social studies, science, and 
health. And as you know, as educators, parents, we all know there are -- these kinds of things 
are some of the challenges we have to face. And they sound silly that we’re still fighting 
these kinds of things today, but hopefully we’re going to share a lot of information with you 
on how we overcame these struggles and issues. So the life skills program was in there at the 
same time as my class was in there as well, and we fought the same struggles and Mrs. Shupp did 
a great job of having her kids included for at least an hour a day. So we made strides, but it 
wasn’t where we wanted it to be. 
       And then the district decided in June of the ending of one school year that we’re going 
to be moved to Roslyn Elementary. So this was a big change for everybody. We were kind of in 
shock. How are we going to do this? How are we going to prepare everything? So it was a lot of 
work of everybody sitting here and a lot of people back at the district to get everything 
ready, not even physically, but preparing the teachers, preparing the parents. There was a lot 
of prep work in those short few months to get it up off the ground and running. So it’s awesome 
now, so it all worked out for the best. But that was our first year coming in into Roslyn. And 
then we’re going to get -- I’m going to hand it back over to Dr. Osborne.
DR. KEVIN OSBORNE: So basically where we were is the parents were very happy at Riddle School 
and basically did not want to feel the need that their students’ classes need to transfer. 
Again, as I said, there are other issues at play in the school district as well. As I said, 
nothing works in a vacuum. So what we -- so we found that the classes were going to move to 
Roslyn and, you know, the parents weren’t very happy about it. So I actually have a copy that I 
pulled out of a file here. This is about a two-page letter, and it’s signed by all the parents. 
And basically the gist of it is this. The district could and should have taken less drastic 
measures to improve continuity, collaboration. And the one shows in which uproots the most 
vulnerable, sensitive, and fragile students in the district and causes them to leave behind 
precious friendships that took years to develop, school facilities that met their specialized 
needs, experienced, trained faculty in the area of inclusion, a loving and caring school 
community, and in some cases, siblings in home schools. 

So that was the -- that was what we were dealing with. Parents were not very happy. 
When we had a tour given to the parents over the summer, there were lots of angry looks on 
their faces, really didn’t want to have a whole lot to do with me. They didn’t a whole lot to 
do with -- anything to do with the Roslyn School. So that’s what we were dealing with. But one 
of the things that we talked about in the beginning was I asked Megan actually, we have 
pictures of our students in the hallways on a two-foot by three-foot posters. And we had a 
picture sent, and when we were giving a tour, you know, we had a picture of the kids from 
Meghan’s class in the hallway done over the summer, which at least broke the ice with some of 
her parents anyway. 

And one of the things that when Dr. Balukas, who’s our director of special education 
talked with me about this and he said, would you be interested in participating in a least 
restrictive environment training? Which turned out to be MPL, you know. I said, sure, because 
this is a new program to us. You know, I don’t want to go in with any old mindsets, you know, 
our teachers don’t know any other way, so we might as well start right from the get-go right in 
the beginning the right way. 

So basically taking a look at some of those concerns that the parents have. I basically 



broke it down. So there are for four different concerns, and we’ll go through each one 
individually and I’ll show you basically how we addressed it. So it’s basically whether the 
teachers will be trained, how will the students -- the general education students and families, 
how will they know about it. And then the last two are basically facility issues. You know, how 
will you change the bathrooms and who will you change the playgrounds so that it works for 
children. 
       So first one about general education and special ed teachers will not have adequate 
opportunities to meet before school starts to plan appropriate and inclusive practices -- 
programs for their students. So basically what happened in June 2009, we had -- Meghan came 
over, Tara George who was our -- who’s out other life skills teacher came over along with some 
of the general education teachers from Roslyn School and met with our staff in one of those 
faculty meetings, professional development training about the last day or two of school and 
gave an overview of how the program works over at Riddle School. 
       We had staff attending this conference a couple of years ago. Just basically so we -- 
they can get an overview here. Gail came on -- Gail Katch from the IU came -- Gail’s on the end 
-- and spoke to all our staff about how it’s like having children with significant needs in the 
classroom. And my sister actually came in. My sister has a child with very significant needs. 
She has a chromosome abnormality. She’s the only one in the world that has this disorder. And 
what do you know, on Friday night, I was at Abington Hospital with her and they were at shop on 
Saturday with a seizure. So my sister gave a parent perspective as well as to how it’s like to 
have a child with pretty complex needs and, you know, just so that the staff can understand 
that, you know, these parents just want the best for their kids as well. And I think that was 
pretty important as well. And then the most important part is the ongoing professional 
development that’s happening. We gave it in the beginning and it still continues today. And 
that’s what a great majority of this presentation will be about. You know, we’ve also -- the 
teachers have gotten materials. We got new assistive technology. We had all kinds of things 
that were done, but basically it’s how do we make the teachers comfortable with this new 
situation. 
       And then the second part was, you know, how the -- will the general education students 
and their families, they won’t understand what this is all about. So on the -- at our awards 
assembly, which was the day or two prior to the end of the school year in June, I spoke to all 
our students and basically said when September comes along, you know, we’re going to have some 
new students in this school and they’re going to be a little bit different. You know, they may 
have -- they may not be able to talk. They may not be able to walk, but they’re going to be in 
class with you and they’re going to learn in school right with you. And just put it out there, 
didn’t ask for any comments or questions like that, but just put it in so that they get a 
mindset. 
       And then on August 25th, we sent an individual letter home to each family, which is 
right up there. And I’ll just read a couple of the bullets there. Some of the children cannot 
do things that many of us take for granted. The students may have trouble speaking, eating, 
walking, and learning at the same rate. It does not mean the children are, quote, weird. They 
have different needs. And then the final bullet says, most importantly, the new students are 
children as well. They like to laugh, have fun, and make friends. Many times people are afraid 
of other people, things, or situations that they do not understand. And the last paragraph 
says, by talking to your children prior to the beginning of the school year, we can make sure 
the transition for all of the children is smooth and seamless. Please help your children 
understand that the world is full of many people who have different needs. In most ways, the 
students beginning at Roslyn are just like your children, but there are also some differences. 
This will be an absolutely wonderful learning experience for everyone associated with Roslyn 
School. Your help in making your children understand the transition will reap endless benefits 
in how your child understands the world. 
       So basically the kids came in on our first day of school in homeroom at 8:50 on the 
first day along with everyone else. And I think, what I said to the staff is, if we can get the 
first couple weeks down without any problems, we’ll be in great shape. And that’s basically how 
it worked out. So that was how we addressed the parent concern in regards to making sure the 
other children were aware. 
       And then here, the bathrooms will not be appropriate the needs of our children by the 
start of the school year. So one of the things that we -- what we did is walk the facility and 
we figured, okay, well, how do we make this work? You know, the original concern -- what people 
wanted first was you need to have bathrooms in the room. Well, the school district says, well, 
that’s not going to happen. That’s a significant cost. So we took a look and we figured out how 
do we make this work? Well, so one of the things that we looked at is, I work at an elementary 
school, you know. There’s not too many guys working in an elementary school. And we have a 
men’s bathroom in the lobby. Not too many men come into the lobby to use the bathroom, you 
know. Every once in a while, a bus driver will come. Every once in a while, the mailman will 
want to come in and use the bathroom. But for the most part, you know, we -- there’s probably a 
handful of guys that work in the building. So we have a lobby men’s room that I figured, you 
know, it’s very underutilized and it’s directly across the hall from the nurse’s office. So 



that’s one bathroom that we could use. So one of the things that you see is we took a look, you 
see there’s a sign -- the black sign up at the top. It’s an in-use, so they can slide that. And 
there was a lock that was added as well. So that for example, if a child is getting changed 
with a paraprofessional, they can lock the door so the mailman does not walk in while they’re 
in there. 
       The changing table was installed as well in that bathroom, and then a cabinet for 
supplies was put in. So it was a way that we can address that need. For second floor bathroom, 
same kind of thing. This was a -- these were staff bathrooms. So if you take a look on the left 
was the men’s bathroom, on the right is the women’s bathroom. So what we had to do is if you 
see in that first picture on the left, that wall with the doorframe, that was added. And the 
door into the bathroom was taken off because what we figured is we could not have a changing 
table installed with a door there. So we had a wall added and a frame put in the door and so 
that now the changing table can be down without having to worry about the door put in. And you 
can see just something simple as the signs. The bathroom on the left says unisex now, and the 
bathroom on the right says women. Again, the men’s room disappeared, it is now a co-ed bathroom 
for whoever needs it. And that’s right across the hall as well. 
       The next concern. Roslyn’s playground will not be appropriate to meet the needs of our 
children by the first day of school. So some of the things that were done, the swings were 
moved over from the facilities department. We had a small group room that is now our sensory 
room. And then this actually happened in the second year. The first year, when the students 
came, well, when the kids came and the classes came, along came occupational therapists and 
physical therapists and speech teachers and everybody else. Roslyn Schools on Susquehanna Road, 
which is a state highway and you’re not allowed to park cars on Susquehanna Road. So on day 
one, I said, oh, we have a problem. And the problem was the fact that Roslyn School is a -- 
we’re going into our sixth year. It’s a new building. The school has been in existence since 
1926, but they knocked down the old building, built a new school. But we found out we didn’t 
have enough parking. 
       So and part of the reason for the new school is the building flooded in 1996 in a 
hundred-year storm. What do you know, five years later there’s another hundred-year storm. So 
basically the school facility is moved on one side of the property now, and you see the 
additional parking lot added to the expense of $50,000. You’re going to say “What, $50,000 for 
gravel?” It’s basically because there are huge retention pipes underneath because of the 
flooding, it destroyed the neighborhood. It was all over the news, national news and those 
kinds of things. So the school district added a parking lot with about 14 spots in there so 
that we were able to make sure that we have enough parking for everyone in there. So that’s how 
the school district addressed those kinds of concerns.
       And then some of the other things that we had to take and keep in mind. When the 
students first came to us, really I thought was very important is making sure that we put the 
students in general education classes with teachers who are willing to make this work. And I 
think that was probably huge because, you know, everybody, you know, is like, yes, sure, I’ll 
be happy to do it. But you could see that that wasn’t really the case. So it was really 
important in that first year to get the right teachers involved. And I would say probably now 
at Roslyn we’re, I’m going to say, 80% or 90% of our staff are okay with making that happen if 
I were to put the classes with their homeroom this year. We’re not 100%, but we’re a whole lot 
closer than where we were. 
       Some of the other things that we had to do. We had to switch our lunch schedules. I 
remember sitting with Deb and Gail, and Meg, were you there with that? For probably, what, 
four, five hours one day, trying to figure out how we make the lunch schedules work because -- 
and then part of this goes down with the paraprofessionals is that how we make sure that the 
paraprofessionals get their lunch according to their collective bargaining agreement. So we had 
to make sure that we were dealing with those kinds of issues. 
       Next one was, you know, parent bus and parent drop-offs. The students take longer to get 
off the bus. As I said, Susquehanna Road is a busy road in the morning. It’s one of the main 
thoroughfares through Abington. And if we kept the students getting off in the same spot, we 
would have backed up Susquehanna Road two miles with traffic in the morning. So we had to make 
-- we had to move the parent drop-off to Susquehanna Road. We had to move the bus drop-off to 
the side street on Johnson Avenue. As I said, we had to make sure that the paraprofessionals 
were able to get their lunch. One of the issues that we deal with is we have itinerant prep 
coverage who covers Meghan’s preps, who covers Tara’s preps. And we have to deal with using 
that person’s schedule along with that person shared in a couple of buildings and basically 
travels around to cover prep times for teachers. 
       And then I think probably the most important thing is, you know, a lot of times, you 
know Roslyn School gets great things and, you know, Kevin Osborne, you hear lots of great 
things. Nothing happens here in a vacuum. And you know, having all these women up here working 
with me, you know, it’s wonderful to go and say, you know what, as the principal, I hear a lot 
of good things, but it doesn’t happen because of me, it happens because of all the people right 
here. And you know, my job is really just to set the tone and the expectations as Colby said, 
but really over the past, I know I think I said this back in May or June, that I really have 



very little that I need to do any longer with the program because it’s so well-established and 
so -- it’s so engrained at Roslyn School. So that’s one of the really nice things that I’ve 
had. And the nice part is we get to present it in places like this right now. So and you can 
really see the great things that everybody up here is doing. So with that, I’m going to hand 
off the mic to Gail and Debbie. 
DEBBIE BROWN: Hi, good morning. We -- Gail and I had the great pleasure of being in the right 
place at the right time because Dr. Balukas who is the director of special education at 
Abington contacted us and asked for some technical assistance. And at the same time, we were 
beginning to identify teams that would be part of our membership participation and learning 
project. Going the wrong way? Because it’s backwards. Okay, MPL stands for membership 
participation and learning. And basically it is a three-year training professional development 
that school teams have committed to with the goal that students with complex support needs will 
be receiving their educational program in general education classrooms with the appropriate 
supplementary aids and services and supports. So it is a commitment to for the three years. 
       The first year is coming into -- coming to PaTTAN and spending time as a school team 
with some professional development onsite at PaTTAN with the technical team of the PaTTAN and 
the intermediate unit. So Gail and myself coming onsite and working with the teams. And year 
two and three is spending more time onsite tailoring professional development to the needs of 
the team. 
       We borrowed this from Beyond Access. It is -- they use the term membership participation 
and learning. It is from Cheryl Jorgensen and Michael McSheehan and it is from the University 
of New Hampshire. And when we look at membership, participation, and learning, it is not a 
linear process. If you look back at the video, and I’ve seen this video and I cry each time 
that I see the video, that we work on the concepts and the ideas that are embedded into 
membership, participation, and learning, so that when we look at these concepts of membership, 
it’s that everyone within the school community, all students including our students with 
complex support needs, are valued and they belong. But we also look at what does meaningful 
participation look like so that everyone is participating not only in the general education 
curriculum and instruction, but also in all the non-academic, extracurricular, and all the 
other social activities. 
       While membership and participation do not work without having the learning goals, and so 
we look at learning as far as what are those grade-level, standards-aligned instruction that 
are provided for all students? And also, what may be the student-specific goals that you’re 
working that are unique to the individual students’ needs? And the next slide -- all of a 
sudden, I’m challenged. Here, I don’t understand why I’m so technically challenged here. 
       But I want you to take a moment and I want you to look at the bullets that are connected 
with membership participation and learning, and I want you to look at I know that everyone 
standing up here is the leadership team. But what they did is they problem-solved on a weekly 
basis and probably on a daily basis, that they had us come and meet with them in the beginning 
very, very frequently. And their entire vision was not why not, but why, how can we make it 
work? So they never put on the table that the student will be returned to a more restrictive 
environment. As they -- as concerns or barriers were brought to the table, the team sat down, 
identified what those concerns and barriers were, but then they started to problem-solve. And 
truly the people here at this table, up here, they are truly the leaders. 
       So if you look at these bullets, I do want to just point out the third bullet about 
meaningful, regular, and special education teachers will collaborate to provide meaningful 
educational benefit. So there was an opportunity to collaborate together and instructionally 
plan together. There was also the school administrators will demonstrate leadership promoting 
an inclusive school community. Interestingly what I just heard from Kevin was the situation 
about the transportation. Did you hear -- very subtly, they looked at the bus loops because 
some of the students would -- might have more -- might need more time getting off at the bus. 
But if you heard the -- they didn’t say okay, we’re going to have all the buses come here, and 
then we’re going to take the buses for the students who come with disabilities and those buses 
are going to go to a different place. They thought through this and they had all the buses come 
together and then all the parents come together. So even in this simple conversation about the 
needs for transportation, it was all, all students and all parents. And that’s just I think so 
-- it’s so subtle, but it’s so indicative of building that inclusive community and all that 
means. 
GAIL KATCH: Is mine working? Can you -- okay. So I don’t know if anyone’s ever seen this 
framework for managing complex change. It actually is not filled in yet on purpose. But this is 
a work from Ted Noster, and part of the membership participation in learning professional 
development series included this framework. And so this is kind of how it -- is how it goes. 
When you have vision, skills, incentives, resources, and an action plan, then that -- then 
change can occur. When any of those pieces are missing, then various things happen, which I’ll 
kind of talk about. Dr. Osborne, Kevin the principal, keeps this framework behind his desks -- 
his desk, because when problems arise or when there is conflict or when there is issues 
surrounding all students included in his school, he refers back to this framework, which is, to 
me, indicative of the leadership that happens at Roslyn and why they’ve made so many gains. S



So when vision is missing, when there’s not this north star to guide the school or to 
guide the school district, where they’re going, then there’s going to be confusion. Roslyn has 
a mission, they have a vision. Abington School District has developed a vision for inclusive 
education. So every time there does seem to be some confusion, and in any kind of new activity 
where you’re managing -- hey, supporting students with complex needs in general education 
classrooms is managing complex change. So anytime that there’s confusion, then the team goes 
back to, okay, maybe we need to come back to what’s our north star, what’s our vision. When 
skills are missing, okay, so when we don’t know what we’re doing, that how piece, then we get 
heightened anxiety. And so then that leads us -- that tells us that we need to do some more 
support or some more technical assistance or some more professional development around the 
skill area. 

When incentives are missing, and by incentives I don’t necessarily mean monetary 
incentives, because it’s not all about money. It’s not all about, okay, well, if I’m going to 
do this, this extra work, then I need additional pay or I need additional, you know, after 
school time or whatever. Although that can be an incentive. But incentives like being on a 
leadership team or acknowledgment for all the good work that the team is doing. Incentives 
like, you’re the go-to person. Or I don’t know, can you add lots of different incentives?
DR. KEVIN OSBORNE: We had one that was kind of funny. But students go swimming every Friday. 
One of the general education teachers says, can I take the kids swimming on Friday? And was it 
your class, Meg, or was it Tara?
MEGHAN SHUPP: It was Tara’s class.
DR. KEVIN OSBORNE: And Tara became the general education teacher for the morning, and the 
general education teacher went swimming with the students with complex support needs. So you 
know, it’s a minor kind of a thing, but it’s something that they look forward to doing. And I 
said, sure, we can make that happen. And I thought it was pretty important as well, you know, 
so that the students do see both teachers as, you know, equally important in the classroom as 
well. 
GAIL KATCH: So I think as a leadership team or even the principal or even directors, it’s 
trying to figure out what are those incentives for folks. And for different folks, it’s going 
to be different incentives. So it’s not a static kind of thing. So when resources are not 
there, then people get frustrated. So what are those resources? Okay, so one of the things was 
the extra parking or the playground equipment or adapted materials. You’re going to hear a lot 
of different resources that were added to support these students in general education 
classrooms. 

And then the very last thing is, when there’s no action plan, because we know that we 
need to keep coming back to the vision, but in order for that vision to come to fruition, you 
need action steps. So included in the membership participation and learning were the school 
level needs assessment and the district level needs assessment. So that helped us develop the 
action plan, and we keep coming back and revisiting what that action plan because, again, that 
changes as we move forward. But without that, you’re a on a treadmill, and you’re like that 
gerbil or whatever just going round and round and round and round and you’re not making any 
progress. 

So here’s some of the things that -- some of the technical assistance that Debbie and 
came in and provided. Of course, we already talked about the scheduling, and actually that was 
Deb there that first time I wasn’t able to make that session. Coming in and -- but the team was 
open, so we don’t have to do it the same way we’ve always done it. We’re just -- so let’s start 
from scratch and write it all down and move this around and move this around and why do we have 
to do it that way? So the team was really open to a different way of thinking about the 
schedule. I can’t even stress enough how big this proactive problem solving was. I’m supporting 
12 MPL teams now, and when they ask me, what do we need to do? One of the very top priorities 
on my list for recommendations is you need to have a problem solving process in place, because 
without that, what are we going to have? We’re going to have frustration. We’re going to have 
-- the skills and the resources are not going to be there. This team does that. 

Now that’s changed and it’s morphed over time because at first it was huge. I mean, 
they had paraprofessionals a part of this team, special education, general education, speech 
and language, administration, music. What they did, they did something very unique. They had 
your special area teachers. So instead of all of them coming, they had one person and that was 
the representative. So if there were some concerns or some questions from the librarian, then 
they would go to the music teacher who was the rep on this problem solving process team. 
JENNIFER PESZEK: And we noticed after we kind of broke away from that strict schedule that we 
did see some frustration with them not being included. So then we just brought that structure 
back and then we got back up on the upswing with things. So it was really important. We thought 
we were okay, you know, we’re moving along. We didn’t need them to attend as much, but then we 
realized as they weren’t attending that we were -- the frustration level of the teachers were 
rising a little bit. So we put that back in place. 
GAIL KATCH: The instructional planning process. So what does that look like between general 
education and special education? And I think that Jess and Meghan are going to talk a little 
bit about that later. So what was it like to build the capacity throughout the whole school? 



Because part of the vision and then the action plans were, this wasn’t going to just stay with 
Meghan and Tara’s classes. This was going to be throughout the school, or Jess wasn’t going to 
be the only general education teacher that was going to be a part of this process. This was 
going to spread throughout the school. So what does that look like?

And Kevin talked about like an opening day activity. We did including Samuel. And 
Kevin’s sister came in and we spoke and we addressed a lot of different questions. And 
everybody was at that session. When I mean everybody, I mean everybody. Custodial staff, 
secretarial staff, everybody that was a part of Roslyn Elementary was at that first session. It 
was actually pretty good. 

And then they talked -- we did a lot of professional development about universal design 
for learning. So not only did we do that at Roslyn though, but as we’re talking about, I think 
it’s on the next slide, building capacity for the district as a whole, I’ve done universal 
design for learning and so has administrative staff throughout Abington altogether because we 
truly feel that that is kind of our ticket in the door for all kids. 

Then we did some -- Deb and I did lots of classroom visits. They were probably sick and 
tired of us tripping in and out and in and out. And then we’d kind of make recommendations. And 
we did that in special education because at the very beginning, the students were in special 
education classrooms to a greater extent than what they are now. So and I’m just going to kind 
of give an example for Meghan. When they would come back to the special education classroom, 
they would come back and they would have this down time. So Deb and I came in and we kind of 
said, so let’s talk about that. Like she wasn’t happy with us. So when they come back, there 
weren’t desks like they had in general education and they would go to the rug area and they 
would select a toy or an activity to do and they would work with paraprofessionals, you know. 
And so we questioned that. And Meghan said, well, they need some downtime, they need to -- some 
decompression, some time to because it’s very stressful and difficult in general education. 
There’s a lot of pressure put on them. 

So Deb and I, through lots of conversations, said, well maybe we want to rethink that. 
And so we kind of want to mirror what’s going on in general education back in special education 
classroom. So that happened. There were lots of -- you know, lots of great things happen. So we 
did lots of observations, lots of recommendations. We looked at seating, we looked at 
environmental changes and who was going to sit next to who and lighting and like, just all 
different kinds of things. We talked about the big idea. And I think it was a big aha. Meghan 
says it was a big aha for her, but it was a big aha for me. She goes, Debbie and you kept 
coming in and every time you’d come in, you’d talk about the big idea, the big idea. We didn’t 
get what you were talking about, the big idea. Until one day, it clicked. Oh, the big idea. So 
then it clicked with me, okay, maybe we need to do a better job at explaining and kind of 
helping teams through with what are we talking about when we mean the big idea? Because it’s, 
what are -- what is the big idea for that unit or that lesson or that concept? And that’s what 
we need to focus on and that’s what we need to make the adaptations for and provide access to. 
So that was a big aha for me. Not that it was a big aha that we needed to do the big ideas, but 
it was a big aha that I didn’t communicate that very well. 

We also took the road -- or took the show on the road a little bit too. So Dr. Balukas 
had us come in and we developed as a team, Abington and PaTTAN and IU, an overview and we 
delivered this at each and every elementary school and we did it in the evening, either right 
after school or at a six o’clock time and invited the whole community in. So there, you know, 
parents and teachers could come and community members could come and ask questions and learn 
about what does inclusive education really mean? And talk about the vision that Abington as a 
whole district had developed. And then we’re currently doing some additional work, spreading 
MPL, membership, participation, and learning, to other buildings. And so we’ve gone to the 
junior high, because okay, so well what happens to the students once they move to the middle 
school? And that’s really a struggle right now. We’re struggling with that because when you 
move up to secondary level, that mind shift needs to happen, but it is different. And we need 
to really think through what the resources look like, what the incentives look like, what it’s 
going to look like for kids switching classes in busy hallways and all kinds of things. 

So we’re currently working at the junior high level. And also we’ve spread it out the 
elementary schools because, you know, an ultimate goal is that every student is back in their 
home district, but you’d need to build capacity for that to happen. So we’re working with 
McKinley Elementary and Willow Hill Elementary with MPL, with membership, participation, and 
learning. Hand this over to Colby. 
COLBY KEYSER: Okay, I’m going to steal a page from the kinesthetic classroom and I also want to 
see who we have in our audience. So I’d like for all of the teachers to stand, please. Stand 
up. Okay, good. Now we’re going to do -- what’s that?
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Gen ed or special ed?
COLBY KEYSER: Both, all teachers, gen ed, special ed. I want everyone to do the shopping cart, 
okay. Get your hands out. Pull some things off the shelf. Come on, let’s get moving. Bouncing, 
I need to see bouncing. Okay, thank you. Okay, sit down. Can we have the administrators, any 
administrators in the room? No, okay. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: You know they’re not going to stand --



COLBY KEYSER: Yeah. Speech therapists, you’ll stand up. Speech? All right, that’s my -- two? 
Okay. We’re going to do the sprinkler. Wait, how do we do this? Wait, this way, come. The 
sprinkler. All right, good. This is important because if we’re teaching in inclusion, we all 
have these needs. Our kids with complex needs need these sensory breaks a little bit, need to 
get up, need to get moving. But we all need this. And some of you have been sitting here since 
quarter to eight, so. Okay, you guys can sit down. Do we have parents? Parents standing up. 
Stand up, stand up, we need to stand up. All right, we’re going to do the boogey. Everyone do 
the boogey. Do the other side. The other side. I’m not seeing hips moving back and forth there. 
Back there in the red. Okay, sit down. And I guess other therapists? OTs, PTs.
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Technical support. 
COLBY KEYSER: Technical support. Oh, are you OTs and PTs? Okay, I want you guys, because you 
know how important this is. Put your hands on your desk and kind of jump up and down. Support 
yourself. There you go. And other, what are you? I know what you are, Sue. Other, AT, other. 
Everybody else. Okay, you guys, ready? You guys are going to do the chicken dance. Bounce the 
knees. You need to get up. All right, good, you guys can sit down. And I saw a couple people 
sit up twice because they needed it, right? Okay. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: What about people who are in an agency or advocate --
COLBY KEYSER: Agency, advocate people, do we have? Paraprofessional? Stand up, stand up. Okay, 
let’s see. You’re going to take your hands and you’re going to push them together, Namaste, 
bend over, and now do a little hop. Okay, good. Aren’t you feeling better and more awake now? 
Okay, so that’s something that you can take home with you to use with all of your kids. We’re 
getting to those. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Not feeling better? I’d answer your question this way.
COLBY KEYSER: Good. All right, so that was my first pull. Second pull that I have for you is 
what does communication mean to you? Can I have some volunteers? Just quick, just one-word, 
one-word answered.
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Being understood. 
COLBY KEYSER: Being understood. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Receiving. 
COLBY KEYSER: Receiving. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Sharing. 
COLBY KEYSER: Sharing. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Interaction. 
COLBY KEYSER: Interaction. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Connection.
COLBY KEYSER: Connection. 
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Trust. 
COLBY KEYSER: Trust. Anything else?
AUDIENCE MEMBER: Intent. 
COLBY KEYSER: Intent. Good. Do we have the clicker? Oh, here it is. I took a Facebook poll, and 
I just asked people on my Facebook to give me three words to describe communication. And these 
are in alphabetical order. The thing that I like the most was the one that -- the person that 
said everything. Communication is everything. Okay so if communication is everything, how do we 
take ten children in a program, in an education program, who are non-verbal complex 
communication needs? And how do we get a program to work? Now I came to this program just this 
year. So when I walked in, everything was great. This was running smoothly. It was a well-oiled 
machine. The one area that they were lacking on was communication. And there were some good 
things to do that and there were some bad things to do that. The good thing was that wow, I’ve 
got a lot of work to do and, you know, we can develop this from the bottom up. And that’s what 
we did. And in a year, not just me, our entire team worked really and we put a lot of time and 
we put a lot effort into creating a program that was successful. Well, it’s on its way to being 
successful. 

I would like for you to leave today understanding all of these points. They are not 
linear. One does not happen without the other. They happen all together in a circle, they’re 
all working together. The first thing that we have to do to develop a communication program, 
and I’ve been many places, so I know that this is not the first place that does not have a 
communication set up. So it’s something that I know that in this area we need to work on. 

The first thing that we have to do is we have to set the expectations like I talked 
about. We have to set expectations for the teachers, for the students in both regular ed and 
the students in the life skills program. We have to set it for the staff and we have to set it 
for the parents. If we do not have those expectation, and they’re not low expectations. We are 
setting our expectations incredibly high and we know that. But our students are rising, our 
parents are rising, the teachers are rising. All of those people who’ve set these expectations 
for, we have watched them rise in nine months. 

The second thing that we have to do throughout this whole communication process is to 
presume competence. These are our students and there are some kids in there in the life skills 
program, in the general ed. There are some kids in there from learning support. Can you pick 
out who is in whose class? You shouldn’t, and you shouldn’t want to, you shouldn’t have to. You 



should look at them and you should say, they are all competent to learn everything that we have 
to give them. Regardless of whether they can talk, regardless of what behaviors they are 
showing in the classroom, we have to presume competence, especially in the children who cannot 
talk. So many people ask, well, what level are they at? What’s their cognitive level? We don’t 
know. If they can’t tell us, if they don’t want to tell us, that’s a big one. They don’t want 
to tell us, we don’t know. So we’re going to set our expectation to be age appropriate or 
higher. We don’t want to go low. We don’t want to say, oh, well, he’s testing at, you know, 
like the four-year-old level. We don’t know because there are so many components to this. And I 
can’t stress enough how important this is. Presume competence because you just don’t know. And 
you will be surprised at what your children teach you. 

The next thing that we did was to set up a functional communication system. Now I say 
functional because it has to work, it has to be functional. Pictures are not enough. 
MEGHAN SHUPP: Can I just step in?
COLBY KEYSER: Yes.
MEGHAN SHUPP: We did have a communication system. We did have pictures, we had packs, we had 
go-talks, we had communication builders, but they were not functional. That’s the key.
COLBY KEYSER: And when we did walk in, there was one student in kindergarten who had -- who 
came in with an eye pad with Proloquo, and we had one student with a DynaVox -- with a DynaVox 
Maestro. And they were fine, but again, they were functional for creating sentences. They could 
say food, they could say eat, whatever. And you know, we could figure out. Functional to me is, 
are you getting your thought across? Are you using a sentence? Are you commanding respect from 
people with your words? And to me, that’s also very important, is to command respect with 
whatever you do. 

The first place we started was with yes-no. Seems very, very basic, very basic. But 
it’s not happening in a lot of places. And I’m giving you yes-no cards because I would like for 
you to all take these home and to use them with your children if you are not already. You don’t 
have to use these. There are eye blinks that you can use for yes-no, signs, it doesn’t matter 
what you use, but please establish a yes-no system. It is not the be all and end all of 
communication by any means. There are four answers to every yes-no question. I get that. But if 
you’ve got nothing, this is where you start. And from here, you can just move up. And so many 
parents have told me, a parent of a person in high school who I had worked with. 

So this child was 14 years old, and they had never used yes-no. They didn’t have 
anything. And she was a medically challenged person. And she said to me, that was the greatest 
thing you could have ever given me because then they could go into the hospital. And she was 
very good with the yes-nos. So please don’t ever underestimate the power of the yes-no card. 
Yeah, I’m going to do that, yeah. 

We have yes-no rules that we have. We’ve set the expectation at Roslyn, that -- and 
I’ll show you that. That we all use these. Present the child with the yes on the left, on the 
child’s left, and on the child’s -- the no on the child’s right. So if you’re facing the child, 
it needs to be on the left. Do I have that right? 
MEGHAN SHUPP: No, opposite. 
COLBY KEYSER: Sorry. Okay, it always needs to be this way. If you’re standing behind, make it 
that way. The reason we do this -- okay, very early on in my career when I was working with 
this, I would switch. We all have switched, right, using these. Is that really what he says? Is 
that really what he means? I found that to become very disrespectful. And you’re not gaining 
trust. Who said communication was trust? When we’re working with students who do not 
communicate typically, we need to gain trust because they’re not going to talk to us, they’re 
not going to give us something unless they know that we’re going to listen to them. Because 
what’s the point? So I found that switching sides is not a good way to do it. You pick your 
side, you do that all the time. You keep on those sides. If you don’t like what they’re answer 
is, then you just say, okay, I’ll come back to you. If they’re giving you something that you 
don’t think is correct, it doesn’t matter what you think. You need to respect their answers and 
move from there. Again, this is not a test. You’re not testing them. Yes?
AUDIENCE MEMBER: I have a friend who had decided to [inaudible]. For a long time, his team 
thought he couldn’t give communicated intent because they were giving him like yes-no or two 
choices and he wouldn’t choose either. And we find out that things they were asking were not 
things he was interested. He needed a third one, a neutral one that was none of the above. And 
then all of a sudden, boom, he was more open because he bored of what they were asking. 
COLBY KEYSER: Exactly, and that’s a really good point because oftentimes we’ll have kids who 
will reach for both of them. Yeah, and that can mean maybe, that can mean I don’t care, that 
can mean I need more choices, I need it refined. It’s our job, it’s our job to figure out what 
it is that this child wants through these yes-nos, and we can do it. We set that expectation 
that we don’t just take their answer, we take it in and we respect that. 

So yes, that’s a really good point and something that -- to keep in mind. And on the 
iPads we now have I don’t know, maybe. And we just learned of another one, the I don’t care 
one, I really like that one because -- yeah, very often, I don’t care. Why would you? 

Okay, at Roslyn, we introduced these to the staff and we’ve introduced them to all of 
the classrooms. Some teachers prefer to have them on magnetic and in this classroom, they put 



it on the side. We went in and we worked with the students on how to use the yes-nos. They 
loved it. They absolutely loved this ability to interact with the kids in life skills. Here’s 
another group, another classroom. They had them just on their desks and they used them. 

ID badges. This was a really great idea from one of our paraeducators. Dr. Osborne has 
his. So now we gave them out at a faculty meeting and everyone has them velcroed on the back. 
And what this does too is it shows, even the teachers who aren’t working with our kids, it 
shows them that if they want to, if they see a child in the classroom or walking down the hall, 
they can. And it says to our children that these people want to listen to me. And I can’t speak 
loudly enough about that too. This is our custodian, Mr. Josh, and even he has one. So it’s not 
just teachers, it’s everyone in the school. It shows that we’re inclusive. 

This is an example of a little boy who was in a library and he was having a behavior, 
negative behavior, throwing some books. And the whole thing was that the librarian had set 
aside books that our kids could check out, and they were all board books and they were 
preschool books. And so we -- and Mike is in second grade. So this is.. You have to click, 
sorry. I have to click this.

Okay, I’m going to just go over this really quickly. Pointing with purpose is so 
important. So did we have any question about what Mike was pointing to there? No. Did anyone 
question that he was saying yes and meant yes, or no and meant no? No. And one of the things 
that we teach is to point with purpose. We have some kids who are tappers or who point. That’s 
not okay, and we need to teach that. We need to teach that when they point to something, they 
need to mean it because you guys who are communicating with them should never question whether 
that child meant that answer or not. So we teach them to point with purpose. They can either 
reach or they can grab. Some of our students need some help, they need a supported point. Some 
of them need to have their hands put into the point. We don’t ever guide, we actually push back 
on the hand and they have push forward. But they need to point and we will use that, point with 
purpose if they’re not -- if they’re just -- or if their hands are out, you need to point with 
purpose. And over time, they know exactly what we’re talking about and they refine their 
points. And we don’t want questions of whether they are pointing to the right answer or not. 

Okay, so functional communication. We started with the yes-nos. What happened with the 
iPads? We were so fortunate with the iPads. There were so many things that happened. We started 
out with one little child in kindergarten. She came in with Proloquo, is everyone familiar with 
that app? Okay, I had an iPad at the time and I just bought Proloquo for myself because I was 
so excited because I could actually sit down and design a communication system that was 
functional because hers really wasn’t so functional. So we started out with one, and there’s 
Maddy with her one. And by the end of the year, all ten of our students had iPads. Now it 
should be noted that our district did not support the use of iPads. And they were okay if 
parents purchased them and we would use them in our school, but they were not going to allow us 
to use them in the set process. They were not going to consider these necessarily communication 
systems that they would purchase. So we created a system with Maddy’s first Proloquo. What? 
MEGHAN SHUPP: Want me to put it up here?
COLBY KEYSER: Yes, please. That’s what -- yeah, that’s what I hooked it up for. The first thing 
that we -- the first thing that a functional communication system, and there could be a whole 
presentation on this, so I’m not going to go into it too in depth, was frequent access to core 
words. Core words are -- research has shown that of assistive technology users, 80% of our 
language consists of these core words. And Meghan’s going to show what the core words are, but 
they’re the little words. They’ll like but and is and the and to, all of the little words that 
we use to create sentences. 

Another good functional system will contain fringe words, and these are all the other 
words. We had arranged them into categories. And the last part is the ability to combine words 
to create complete sentences. And my philosophy is if I can’t say what I want to say on the 
iPad or on the communication system, it doesn’t have to be an iPad, it’s just what we had. If I 
can’t say it, then the child can’t say it. So it’s not really the greatest thing. And there are 
lots of theories and thoughts on this, I understand, but this is the one that we went with. 

This is our core words. These are our core words set up. We have a lot. We didn’t start 
out with this many. We took pretty much the first half of the year until maybe December or 
January to kind of set up our layout. And this is what we came up with. We have one homepage 
and all of our fringe words are in these categories here, and then the core words. 

What -- so with our kids, the way we also went about it was we went from a full 
language approach, modeling. We have to model. If we want them to use this, we have to model. 
In order to do that, we also had to set up a communication community. And what I mean by that 
is I think many of you, if you’ve ever dealt with assistive technology, you’ve seen them fail a 
lot, right. Because maybe parents aren’t using them, the teachers aren’t using them. It’s a 
really common problem. So what we decided to do was set up a whole community. We need to teach 
the teachers to be comfortable. 

First of all, all of the iPads are identical aside from the personal information. 
They’re all set up the exact same way. So if someone forgets one, if one’s uncharged, we grab 
someone else’s. And everyone can use the iPads interchangeably. All the teachers will know as 
they move on into different classes, they’ll all be comfortable because they’re all set up the 



same way. We trained students in the classrooms how to use them and how to communicate with our 
kids. And it’s been a really nice community that we’ve built in terms of the communicating. 

One of the ways that we used this community was we started sharing our information with 
parents. So not everyone had iPads in the beginning, but I had mine and I had a lot of the 
goals of all the students put on them. The kids did really well with what we had set up. So we 
started a Shining Moments newsletter. And this was a newsletter every week where we would just 
take one positive thing that the child did throughout the week. It didn’t have to do with 
communication, but oftentimes it did. And we would, I think, yeah, here’s our Shining Moments 
newsletter. We had all the kids and then one of the -- and the things that they did throughout 
the week. This was a really positive thing to create this community because other parents were 
also seeing what the other kids were doing. Oh, and if my kid can do this, if someone else’s 
child could do it, my kid can do this too. 

So it kind of also built hope with the parents and it let them see what was possible. 
Our Shining -- our newsletter had that, and then on the back, we had the events for the week 
and then also just a thought. This one was one progress. So this was a lot of work, but it was 
really a very big part of the program and really brought our parents together as a community. 
With our teachers and staff, we had ongoing trainings with the teachers and the 
paraprofessionals on how to use this, how to work, how to ask questions, how to model. And then 
ongoing trainings with students in general ed -- in the general ed classrooms. Okay, and that 
was the consistent training. 

Parents and teachers and students, we really just wanted to create a very comfortable 
environment. The kids in regular ed, there was no problem. They loved these iPads. They just 
wanted to get their hands on them. They wanted to create sentences. They wanted to do 
everything. And so that was just -- it was fantastic because the most kids in regular ed used 
them, the more kids in life skills want to use them. And the interactions were just beautiful, 
the things that were happening towards the end of the year. 

The things that we trained our faculty and staff, presume competence, the yes-no, set 
expectations, how to model, all these things that we’ve already talked. The other thing is we 
use correct grammar. Meghan took a class brain development and when the brain learns 
information, when we learn information for the first time, the brain takes it best when we 
learn it right the first way. It’s too hard to relearn. So if we’re teaching our kids sentence 
structure, practice makes permanent, not perfect. Because if you practice it the wrong way, you 
teach the child to communicate the wrong way, you’re teaching them, and that’s what’s going to 
become permanent in their young, moldable brains. So you need to teach them the correct way 
right from the start, the correct grammar, the correction punctuation, the full sentence. 

And if I’m presuming competence in all of my children, I’m presuming that they’re 
getting it. And you know what? A lot of them are. So the other thing that we’re doing is we’re 
kind of treating this like a second language, and that’s how we kind of explained it to 
parents. We need to immerse the kids in this language from all areas. 

Okay, here is a -- this is just one of our training sessions with one of our students, 
and there you go. 

These yes-nos, even though we have this other system, the iPad, you see how important 
these are because if a child or a parent or anyone doesn’t know how to use this system, we have 
to teach him. You cannot just give someone a communication system and say, here, talk. We have 
to train. And it does not happen overnight. This is something that is ongoing, years and years. 
So thank you. 


